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March 5, 2025 

Bill: Senate Bill 912 Charles County - Off-Highway Recreational Vehicles - Regulation     

and Enforcement 

Committee:      Senate– Judicial Proceedings               

Position:           FAVORABLE  

 
Dear Senator Smith, Vice Chairman Waldstreicher, and Members: 

On behalf of the Charles County Commissioners, this letter is to express the support for SB 912 

Charles County - Off-Highway Recreational Vehicles - Regulation and Enforcement. 

Charles County has experienced a significant increase in complaints involving the operation of off-

road vehicles on our public roads in a reckless and dangerous manner, potentially endangering the lives of 

the operators and bystanders. Additionally, operators often trespass on private property, in violation of the 

rights of our County’s property owners.   

While these vehicles are already illegal for use on public roadways and private property without the 

permission of the owner, violators have not been adequately deterred, and often times resume the 

prohibited activity in short order by immediately reclaiming their off-highway vehicles from private tow 

companies immediately for law enforcement intervention. Off-road motorcycles and all-terrain vehicles, 

when operated illegally, are a threat to other motor vehicles and pedestrians alike. For this reason, we 

support SB 912 as a positive step by the General Assembly to curtail this increasingly common and 

dangerous problem.   

SB 912 thoughtfully includes violations of Maryland vehicle laws found in the Transportation 

Article, as well as trespass offenses found in the Criminal Law Article. With the enabling authority 

provided by SB 912, our Board of County Commissioners will be well-positioned to craft a local law to 

implement rules and regulations that will help keep Charles County residents and visitors safe.   

We appreciate the opportunity to provide our support for SB 912.    

     Sincerely, 

 

Reuben B. Collins, II, Esq., President  

cc: Charles County Delegation 
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March 5, 2025 
 
The Honorable William C. Smith, Jr. 
Chair, Senate Judicial Proceedings 
2 East, Miller Senate Office Building 
Annapolis, MD 21401 
 
RE:  Letter of Information – Senate Bill 912 – Charles County – Off–Highway Recreational 
Vehicles – Regulation and Enforcement 
 
Dear Chair Smith and Committee Members: 
 
The Maryland Department of Transportation (MDOT) takes no position on Senate Bill 912 and 
offers the following information for the Committee’s consideration. 
 
SB 912 authorizes Charles County to regulate off-highway recreational vehicle operation and 
requires that these vehicles be registered with the County and subject to impoundment for 
violations. 
  
Maryland law requires off-road vehicles (ORV) to be titled with the Maryland Motor Vehicle 
Administration (MVA).  From Fiscal Year 2022 to February 2024, MVA issued 27,828 titles for 
all off-road vehicles currently eligible for titles.  The MVA issues a decal to applicants to place 
on the ORV to indicate the title; decals include the title number which can be looked up by 
certain individuals, such as law enforcement, who are provided access to the MVA’s vehicle 
database. 
 
When an ORV is sold by the original owner, the new buyer is responsible for filing a title 
application with the MVA.  While exact numbers are not available, it is estimated that a vast 
majority of these secondary sales tend to be via private sales rather than a retail store, and the 
new buyer is not necessarily aware that they are required to title the ORV.  Further, there is not a 
viable means for the previous owner to cancel a title in their name with the MVA unless the new 
owner obtains a title once purchased under one of these secondary market transactions.  In 
addition, many dirt bikes and other ORVs are sold by large chain stores that do not provide 
titling services or advise buyers of these requirements.  As these stores are not licensed 
dealerships the way a vehicle dealer is, the MVA has no means to audit their sales and ensure 
compliance with requirements for titling services with purchases. 
 
While these factors cause challenges for titling requirement compliance due to a lack of uniform 
knowledge or means to educate buyers on the titling process or necessity, the standards of having 
the MVA be the sole government authority in Maryland where vehicle titles and registrations are 
issued does provide a uniformity and certainty for operators, owners, and law enforcement.  The 
proposed legislation in SB 912 would alter that dynamic, including for non-residents of Charles 
County who seek to operate ORVs within its jurisdiction. 
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For these reasons, the Maryland Department of Transportation respectfully requests that the 
Committee consider this information when deliberating Senate Bill 912. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Christine E. Nizer     Matthew Mickler      
Administrator      Director of Government Affairs   
Maryland Motor Vehicle Administration  Maryland Department of Transportation  
410-787-7830      410-865-1090 


